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NOTE 

From: German delegation 

To: Working Party on Frontiers/Mixed Committee 

(EU-Iceland/Liechtenstein/Norway/Switerland) 

No. prev. doc.: 11997/20 

Subject: Prolongation of the temporary reintroduction of border controls at the 
German internal borders in accordance with Articles 25 to 27 of Regulation 
(EU) 2016/399 on a Union Code on the rules governing the movement of 
persons across borders (Schengen Borders Code) 

  

Delegations will find attached a copy of a letter received by the General Secretariat of the Council 

on 19 April 2021 regarding the prolongation of the temporary reintroduction of border controls by 

Germany between 12 May and 11 November 2021. 
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Translation 

Horst Seehofer 

Federal Minister of the Interior, Building and Community 

Alt-Moabit 140, 10557 Berlin 

Phone: +49 (0)30 18 681-11000 

E-mail: Minister@bmi.bund.de 

Internet: www.bmi.bund.de 

Mr Margaritis Schinas 

Vice-President of the 

European Commission 

1049 Bruxelles/Brussels 

BELGIUM 

Ms Ylva Johansson 

Commissioner for Home Affairs 

European Commission 

1049 Bruxelles/Brussels 

BELGIUM 

Mr Jeppe Tranholm-Mikkelsen 

Secretary-General of the 

Council of the European Union 

1049 Bruxelles/Brussels 

BELGIUM 

Mr David Maria Sassoli 

President of the European Parliament 

1049 Bruxelles/Brussels 

BELGIUM 

Ministers of Home Affairs 

of the EU and Schengen countries 

Dear Colleagues, 

Alongside the current challenges of containing and combating the coronavirus (SARS-CoV-2) 

pandemic, the migration situation at Europe’s external borders – and with it, the security 

situation – remains troubling. Despite the travel restrictions adopted in many Member States 

in the context of the pandemic, illegal secondary migration remains too high. 

Since June 2020, numbers of illegal entries recorded at the German–Austrian land border each 

month have returned to their pre-pandemic levels in Germany. The same is true of people-

smuggling activities. Much of this activity along the German–Austrian land border takes the 

form of the inhuman, often life-threatening practice of smuggling people in lorries. In January 

2021 alone, 103 persons were smuggled in lorries across the German–Austrian border in 24 

separate incidents. 

mailto:Minister@bmi.bund.de
http://www.bmi.bund.de/
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Further causes for concern remain the extremely fragile situation at the border between 

Turkey and Greece, and potential illegal migration along the Balkan route – especially as 

subsequent illegal secondary migration is focused mainly on central and northern European 

states. To at least reduce this secondary migration, we must work together to find effective 

solutions. 

Thus, after careful consideration, I have decided that for reasons of migration and security 

policy we cannot yet discontinue the temporary reintroduction of checks at the German–

Austrian land border. Therefore, for reasons of migration-related security policy, I have 

ordered an extension of the temporary checks at the German–Austrian land border for an 

additional six months, effective 12 May 2021, on the basis of Articles 25 to 27 of the 

Schengen Borders Code as amended by Regulation (EU) 2016/399. 

Please be assured that I will continue to strive for a return to an area without checks at the 

internal borders when this can be justified from the perspective of migration policy and 

related security policy. 

Yours sincerely, 

(signed) 

Horst Seehofer 
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